
November 23, 2022

Mr. Adam Kane, Chair
Health Services Cost Review Commission
4160 Patterson Avenue
Baltimore, MD 21215

Dear Chairman Kane:

On behalf of the Maryland Medicaid Administration of the Maryland Department of Health (the
Department), I appreciate the opportunity to comment on the ongoing dialogue surrounding
Maryland’s Total Cost of Care Model (TCOC Model), including the current recommendations
developed by Health Services Cost Review Commission (HSCRC) staff for the Commission’s
consideration, which are as follows:

(i) An all-payer rate adjustment effectuated through hospital rate orders, i.e.,
reversal of 0.40% provided in rate year (RY) 2023 Update Factor.
(ii) Medicare-only payment reductions effectuated through the Medicare
Performance Adjustment (MPA) Savings Component.
(iii) Public-payer rate reductions through an increase to the Public Payer
Differential for the duration of fiscal years (FY) 2023 and 2024, which would
require Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation (CMMI) approval.
(iv) A state contribution through the Medicaid Deficit Assessment or through
additional grant dollars, which would require approval by the General Assembly
and/or the Department of Budget and Management, respectively.

The Department appreciates that the Commission staff has outlined a broad-based solution to
address the Medicare savings shortfall and is pleased to provide the following comments on staff
recommendations (ii) and (iv).



MPA Savings Component

The staff recommendation suggests the application of the MPA Savings Component to adjust
Medicare rates on the backend (i.e., outside of charges), thereby bringing the state into
compliance with the savings targets. As communicated in our comment letter on the RY 2023
staff recommendation dated May 17, 2022, we believe this recommendation would be a violation
of the Medicaid Upper Payment Limit test. Federal rules do not permit Medicaid to pay more
than Medicare. This test is applied whether the adjustment to rates occurs upfront (i.e., when
establishing and setting charges) or on the backend. The same adjustment to Medicare would
need to be made to Medicaid. We believe this deviation from all-payer rates would not align with
a central tenet of the Total Cost of Care Model.

Additionally, the Department encourages staff to work with CMMI to consider total cost of care
guardrails for Medicaid. In conversations regarding Medicaid alignment with the Maryland
Primary Care Program, CMMI shared that a goal for Medicaid primary care alignment would be
to shift dollars from hospitals to primary care. This can be only achieved if Medicaid receives at
least the same level of hospital savings as Medicare. This would require the MPA Savings
Component adjustment to apply to Medicaid hospital services as well.

The Department understands the challenges of trying to project national Medicare spending. This
uncertainty necessitates building a level of conservatism into the rate updates each year.

Medicaid Deficit Assessment (MDA)

As you know, any reduction in the MDA would need to be approved by the General Assembly.
As noted in our last testimony, the vast majority of states use assessments as a way to bring more
federal dollars into their states. The assessment monies used as the state share for Medicaid
expenditures allow states to receive a federal match. For Maryland, this federal matching rate is
around 60 percent. Accordingly, a reduction of the MDA by $50 million would total more than
$125 million in lost Medicaid dollars.

We promised at the last Commission meeting to provide an overview of the hospital assessments
across other states (see attached). According to a 2022 analysis by the Kaiser Family Foundation,
44 states (including the District of Columbia) have a hospital provider tax.1 At less than 3.5
percent of net patient revenue, Maryland’s hospital provider tax (i.e., the Medicaid Deficit
Assessment) is not an outlier compared with other states.

1 Kaiser Family Foundation "How the Pandemic Continues to Shape Medicaid Priorities: Results from an Annual
Medicaid Budget Survey for State Fiscal Years 2022 and 2023."
https://www.kff.org/report-section/medicaid-budget-survey-for-state-fiscal-years-2022-and-2023-
provider-rates-and-taxes/
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Please note that the MDA is currently $295,825,000. Since its peak at $412,455,978 in fiscal
year (FY) 2014, the successive decreases in the MDA, combined with the elimination of the
MHIP Assessment and decreases in uncompensated care, have generated cumulative savings in
excess of $1.3 billion since that time.

Lastly, although the TCOC Model’s Medicare savings fall $187 million short of the target, the
staff recommendations only total $100 million. The Department would like to point out the
likelihood that, absent additional and palatable interventions, this conversation may need to be
revisited as part of the Rate Year 2024 update-factor development.

Please contact me with any questions via phone at 410-767-5809 or via email at
tricia.roddy@maryland.gov.

Sincerely,

Tricia Roddy
Deputy Medicaid Director

Enclosure

CC: Katie Wunderlich
Marc Nicole
Steven Schuh
Laura Goodman
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Tricia Roddy



Overview of Hospital Assessments

4



5



1. Maryland Total Cost of Care Model State Agreement; Recitals; p.1 
2. “Inflation signals unrest ahead for health care”; https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/insights/industry/health-care/health-care-affordability-

inflation.html 
 
 

 
 
 
Charlene MacDonald 
Senior Vice President,  
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CareFirst BlueCross BlueShield 
840 First Street, NE 
Washington, DC 20065 
Tel. 202-680-5207 
 
 
 
December 1, 2022 
 
Dear Chairman Kane: 

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the “Draft Recommendation on Adjustments to 
Maryland’s Total Cost of Care (TCOC) Performance.”  

CareFirst believes in Maryland’s all-payer system and the Total Cost of Care Model (the 
Model)’s underlying principles to drive innovation, reduce health care expenditures and advance 
access to high-quality, equitable, affordable healthcare for Marylanders. As noted in the 
agreement, the Model tests “whether State-wide health care delivery transformation, in 
conjunction with Population-Based Payments, improves population health and care outcomes 
for individuals, while controlling the growth of Medicare total cost of care.”1 CareFirst is proud to 
join stakeholders across the healthcare system in supporting this innovative approach to 
promoting cost containment, affordability, and quality in Maryland. 

We recognize the value our hospital partners provide to Marylanders, the financial pressure the 
industry is facing, and the fact that hospitals assume responsibility for the industry’s total cost of 
care performance since their rates are the only lever the Health Services Cost Review 
Commission (HSCRC) can pull. HSCRC has already taken many steps to address these 
financial pressures, including guaranteeing undercharges for two years, expanding unit rate 
corridors, advancing $100M in January, and providing an incremental 0.4 percent in the update 
factor. CareFirst and all other payers have been paying the approved rates resulting from these 
HSCRC measures, which aimed to ensure the financial stability of hospitals through a period of 
unprecedented uncertainty. Now, as we emerge from this public health crisis, we must not 
abandon our commitment to care transformation, improved outcomes, and controlled cost 
growth that spurred Maryland’s innovative approach to hospital payment policy. 

We recognize the difficulty Maryland’s 2021 and 2022 year-to-date Model performance 
presents, especially against the backdrop of challenging economic circumstances for individuals 
and businesses. We understand there are several contributing factors to this performance. 
Given the value of the Model for Marylanders, it will be important to make appropriate 
adjustments that demonstrate the State’s commitment to the Center for Medicare and Medicaid 
Innovation (CMMI) as a partner.  
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As the HSCRC contemplates adjustments, it is important to recognize the current macro state of 
economics and healthcare financing to ensure the model continues to meet its intended goals. 
National healthcare spending continues to rise as we all confront record inflation growth and 
continue to deal with lingering impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic. Deloitte’s 2022 Pulse Survey 
of US Consumers showed that 28 percent of consumers feel less prepared to pay for 
unexpected medical costs than they did last year2.  Deloitte notes health insurance prices in 
September 2022 were up nearly 30 percent from a year ago which is outpacing the rate of 
inflation growth of roughly 8 percent2. With overall costs rising, it is more important than ever for 
the model to drive care transformation to support improved health outcomes and ultimately 
lower costs.  

HSCRC Staff has recommended adjustments that, if implemented, would drive $102 million in 
Medicare savings in 2023. This would be achieved through a combination of all-payer hospital 
rate reductions, Medicare-only rate reductions with a corresponding elimination of the hospital 
component of the Medicaid Deficit Assessment paid to the State of Maryland, and an increase 
in the public payer differential.   

Maryland has relied on hospital savings to meet Model requirements since global budgets were 
established. HSCRC Staff recently released data to the Total Cost of Care workgroup 
demonstrating that during the period 2013-2019, Maryland averaged $39 million in annual 
savings relative to Medicare’s national rate of growth. However, in a reversal of prior years’ 
trends, comparing the first six months of 2022 to the same period in 2021, Maryland Medicare 
hospital spend has grown by $144 million more than the nation, representing 77 percent of 
Maryland’s excess cost. When Staff looked deeper at inpatient trends in Maryland, they found 
that the primary driver of Maryland’s excess inpatient cost was cost per day, not an increase in 
admissions or case mix. There have been attempts to frame this as a Medicare-only issue that 
we all should be working to solve, but CareFirst’s members, other commercial members, 
Medicaid, and Medicare beneficiaries have all been subject to the same all-payer rates driving 
this cost per day, making it clear this is not just a Medicare issue. Thus, we support the Staff’s 
first step in their proposal of an all-payer rate reduction, acknowledging this is an all-payer 
system.   

However, we are deeply troubled by Staff’s recommendation to increase the public payer 
differential by one percent, shifting $50 million in public payer spending to individuals and 
businesses holding commercial insurance. This would yield $26 million in “savings” for Medicare 
Fee-for-Service, but would fail to address underlying issues with respect to utilization and cost 
growth. 

- Lack of policy basis or empirical evidence – The public payer differential has a long 
history in Maryland and is in place for 2 reasons: (1) to account for prompt payment, 
which applies to all payers; and (2) to account for public payer business practices, which 
avert bad debt. In 2018, HSCRC approved a historic adjustment to the public payer 
differential.  At the time, Staff provided extensive analysis that demonstrated their policy 
rationale for the proposed adjustment.  This adjustment was based on changes in bad 
debt percentages by payers and was intended to correct for market dynamics. In this 
recommendation, the HSCRC also included the following conditions: 
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“…The success of the Model is dependent on improving care, reducing avoidable 
utilization, and providing efficient and effective care. To this end, the Commission 
should not use changes to the differential to meet TCOC savings performance 
requirements.” 
 
“…It is the intent of the Commission to make a one-time adjustment at the 
beginning of the TCOC Model, as permitted by the contract to correct for cost 
inequities within the system and to avoid future changes to the public payer 
differential to assure the stability of the system and to preserve the all-payer 
nature of the Maryland Model.” 

 
The draft recommendation violates these conditions that were approved by HSCRC to 
avoid this scenario. There is no evidence that market dynamics have changed between 
payers nor any rationale for the one percent increase. The public payer differential, 
which has a foundational purpose, is inappropriately being used as a vehicle to plug the 
remainder of required Medicare savings. Approval of this recommendation would call 
into question the integrity of the Model and the State’s commitment to an all-payer 
system. 
 

- Precedent setting – The Model’s savings requirements are in place to hold the State 
accountable for driving care transformation, lower cost growth, and improved outcomes. 
If HSCRC chooses to use a cost shift to meet these savings targets, it sets the 
precedent that when the Model’s performance is in question, the public payer differential 
can serve as a backstop. This is not why the differential is in place and we advise 
against setting that precedent. 
 

- Implications at CMMI – The apparent purpose of the public payer differential in this 
proposal is to artificially improve its performance for one payer. The Model specifically 
references “avoiding shifting costs” with regard to the public payer differential. The intent 
of the Model is to drive improved population health and true transformation of the 
delivery system, not to shift costs away from Medicare to other payers and consumers.  
We already know how CMMI will react to this – HSCRC put forward a proposal to CMMI 
that would have used the payer differential to help solve the Medicare Advantage 
benchmark problems faced by Maryland. This proposal was rejected by CMMI, because 
they do not support cost shifting in an all-payer system. We would caution the HSCRC 
against ignoring that history. 
 

During the discussion at HSCRC’s November public meeting, HSCRC Staff responded to 
concerns about the public payer differential adjustment proposal by noting that it was intended 
to be temporary, ending in fiscal year 2024. CareFirst opposes this proposal even though it is 
temporary, because of the principles laid out above, not its material or immaterial impact on our 
business. Notwithstanding, it is unclear how the HSCRC expects to be able to reverse the 
adjustment in 2024 without shifting cost onto Medicare, presenting some of the same guardrail 
and savings challenges we face today. In its history, HSCRC has made several temporary 
adjustments that have become permanent, namely the artificial rate realignment of 25% of  



1. Maryland Total Cost of Care Model State Agreement; Recitals; p.1 
2. “Inflation signals unrest ahead for health care”; https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/insights/industry/health-care/health-care-affordability-

inflation.html 
 
 

inpatient costs to outpatient rate centers, which shifted costs from Medicare to commercial 
payers, and the continued use of the Medicaid Deficit Assessment, which was initially used to 
temporarily take fiscal pressure off the State budget during the previous economic downturn.   

CareFirst always appreciates the unique opportunity we have in Maryland to partner with the 
HSCRC and hospitals to advance the principles and intent of our Model. As HSCRC identifies 
appropriate adjustments to address Maryland’s current Model performance, we simply 
encourage adherence to the fundamental tenets of this system. Thank you for the opportunity to 
comment on this important issue. 

 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Charlene MacDonald 
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 For information, contact:  
 Matthew Celentano, Executive Director 
  

November 28, 2022 
 
Katie Wunderlich 
Executive Director 
Health Services Cost Review Commission 
4160 Patterson Avenue 
Baltimore, Maryland 21215 
 
 
Re: Public Payer Differential Adjustment 

Dear Ms. Wunderlich: 
 
On behalf of the League of Life and Health Insurers of Maryland, Inc. (League), thank you for the 
opportunity to provide comments on the public payer differential adjustment.  The League is the state 
trade association representing life and health insurance companies in Maryland.  On behalf of the five 
carriers in the state’s commercial market (Cigna, CareFirst Blue Cross Blue Shield, CVS/Aetna, Kaiser 
Permanente, and UnitedHealthcare), who provide coverage to millions of Marylanders, the League 
appreciates the opportunity to comment and express our concerns with proposed adjustment to the 
differential. 
 
League members are very supportive of the proposed overall goals of the Total Cost of Care Model 
(Model), but are very concerned about the current public payer differential adjustment discussion.  The 
HSCRC’s proposal to increase the differential 1% will just shift the cost from public payers to the 
commercial market and ultimately Maryland consumers in higher premiums.   
 
Unfortunately we are not currently seeing the promise of the cost savings through outcome improvements 
in the Model, and the discussion departs from that objective by asking commercial carriers and their 
members to fund the Model’s Medicare savings target, rather than driving true transformation of the 
delivery system. The proposal represents rate manipulation and will ultimately just be a pass through to 
individuals, employers, and the employees they are trying to cover.  Not only does the proposal hurt these 
stakeholders, but it’s a bad precedent as Maryland and the Center for Medicare and Medicaid Innovation 
(CMMI) try to realize the goals of the Model. 
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In addition to the above concerns, we are concerned about the damage the proposal could do to 
Maryland’s relationship with CMMI.  In 2021, the HSCRC put forward a proposal to CMMI that would 
have used the payer differential to generate savings for Medicare Advantage plans, with the goal of 
increasing choice, enhanced benefit offerings, and competition that could be offered through a stronger 
MA market.  This proposal was rejected by CMMI, because they do not support cost shifting in an all-
payer system.  We are concerned that this proposal could jeopardize the waiver – if the HSCRC relies on 
a payer differential adjustment to meet the savings target, and CMMI rejects that approach, the State will 
have lost valuable time to explore other options to achieve $300 million in savings by the end of 2023. 
 
Lastly, the current proposal is in direct conflict with past HSCRC approved policies.  In 2018, the 
HSCRC approved a historic adjustment to the public payer differential.  At the time, Commission staff 
provided extensive analysis that demonstrated their policy rationale for the proposed adjustment.  This 
adjustment was based on the changes in bad debt percentages by payers due to increasing levels of 
uncompensated care. As part of that recommendation, the HSCRC stated that the change was being made 
for equity purposes and “the Commission should not use changes to the differential to meet TCOC 
savings performance requirements.” Furthermore, it noted that the HSCRC should “avoid future changes 
to the public payer differential to assure the stability of the system and to preserve the all-payer nature of 
the Maryland Model.” HSCRC staff have not provided analysis or policy justification for this proposal.  
Thus, it is clear the public payer differential is being used as a vehicle to inappropriately shift costs 
between payers in an all-payer system. 
 
Thank you, again for the opportunity to provide this feedback on the public payer differential adjustment.  
Should you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me. We are happy to continue the 
discussion and find solutions that attain the needed financial stability. 
 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Matthew Celentano 
Executive Director 
The League of Life and Health Insurers of Maryland, Inc. 



October 7, 2022 

Ms. Katie Wunderlich 
Executive Director 
Health Services Cost Review Commission 
4160 Patterson Avenue 
Baltimore, MD 21215 

Dear Katie, 

On behalf of the members of the Maryland State Medical Society (MedChi), I am writing to provide feedback to the 
Health Services Cost Review Commission (HSCRC) regarding its recent request for information on potential actions to be 
taken to address the expected shortfall of the State of Maryland under the Total Cost of Care (TCOC) Agreement with the 
Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS). 
 
As part of any action to address the expected shortfall, I would encourage the HSCRC to advocate for highlighting the 
exogenous factors provision in the TCOC Agreement in its discussions with CMS.  These are unprecedented times that we 
are living through, with volumes remaining relatively flat nationally and CMS’ own actuaries being off in their 
projections – used by HSCRC staff as part of the annual rate update for Maryland’s hospitals – by several percentage 
points. 
 
If CMS is unwilling to recognize the exogenous factors that have led to our current situation, then MedChi supports the 
position of the Maryland Hospital Association that a modest rate adjustment is needed January 1, 2023, to demonstrate the 
State’s commitment to the success of the TCOC Agreement.  MedChi believes that the adjustment should be viewed as an 
incremental step while a full assessment to better understand the magnitude of the issue is completed, allowing for a more 
comprehensive and longer-term solution to be implemented July 1, 2023. 
 
In developing a longer-term solution, MedChi strongly advocates for the HSCRC to revisit the issue of excess capacity 
and retained revenue.  By not addressing these issues in a comprehensive way, the current HSCRC position has the 
unfortunate consequence of increasing costs for patients receiving care at these facilities.  It also limits the amount of 
funding available for needed clinical services and provides a perverse incentive for hospitals to eliminate services, 
regardless of the needs of the communities that they serve. 

 
MedChi does not agree that removing retained revenue from the global budgets will necessarily provide a disincentive for 
hospitals to continue to reduce utilization.  A complementary policy could be developed that allows a hospital to keep 
some of these funds, with the expectation that they would be used for specific purposes and reduced in a thoughtful way 
over time to reflect the reduced level of service that the hospital is providing.  This policy premise is already reflected in 
HSCRC’s position on the conversion of acute care hospitals to Freestanding Medical Facilities (FMF).  In approving these 
new types of facilities, the HSCRC removed funding from the historic global budgets because they were providing less 
services than had previously been provided by their acute care hospital predecessors.  The same should hold true for acute 
care hospitals that are providing less care than they once did. 
 
It is in this spirit that MedChi continues to raise concerns about the lack of action by the HSCRC regarding the full rate 
review for Medstar Health.  If the HSCRC had acted on the full rate review as approved by the Commissioners, it may 
have been able to identify significant savings and set a precedent by which future policies regarding retained revenue 
could be based.  In the absence of the HSCRC acting on the full rate review, it has limited the policy tools available to it 
and ensured that funds that could be better spent on patient care are instead trapped in increasingly price inefficient 
facilities. 
 



In its deliberations to identify potential solutions, MedChi strongly encourages the HSCRC to not remove any funding or 
make changes to two critical programs for the future success of the TCOC Agreement – the Episode Quality Improvement 
Program (EQIP) and the Maryland Primary Care Program (MDPCP). MedChi strongly supports and agrees with the 
separate letter sent by the management of the Maryland Primary Care Program.  EQIP and MDPCP are strongly supported 
by the MedChi membership, align community practitioners with the hospitals, and have the potential to accelerate and 
deliver upon the savings requirements of the TCOC Agreement. 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to provide comments. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 

 
 
Gene Ransom  
CEO 
MedChi, The Maryland State Medical Society  
 
       
cc: Adam Kane, Chairman, HSCRC 
 Joseph Antos, Vice Chairman, HSCRC 
 Tori Bayless, Commission, HSCRC 

Stacia Cohen, Commissioner, HSCRC 
James Elliot, Commissioner, HSCRC 
Maulik Joshi, Commissioner, HSCRC 
Sam Maholtra, Commissioner, HSCRC 

 
 
                                  

 













      
        
Kaiser Foundation Health Plan of the Mid-Atlantic States, Inc 
2101 East Jefferson Street 
Rockville, Maryland 20852 
                           
November 28, 2022 
 
Katie Wunderlich 
Executive Director 
Health Services Cost Review Commission 
750 E. Pratt Street 
Baltimore, MD 21202 
 
RE: Draft Recommendations for Adjustments to the Total Cost of Care Model 
 
Dear Ms. Wunderlich: 
 
Thank you for the opportunity to provide comments on the draft recommendations for 
adjustments to the Maryland Medicare Total Cost of Care Model. As the largest integrated health 
care delivery system in the United States,1 Kaiser Permanente’s approach to care shares 
similarities with the Maryland Model – a focus on care coordination, quality improvement, and 
population health, with aligned financial incentives. 
 
From that perspective, we uniquely appreciate the promise of the Total Cost of Care Model to 
ensure access to high quality, equitable, and affordable care for all Marylanders. Nevertheless, 
we are concerned about the Commission’s proposal to increase the public payer differential by 
one percent, shifting costs from public payers to commercial payers and ultimately to the 
members that they serve. Specifically, our concerns are as follows: 
 

 The proposal does not reflect true savings. This approach undermines the central 
objective of the Total Cost of Care Model, which is health system transformation. The 
Model is based on the premise that better care coordination and quality will improve 
patients’ health while generating cost savings to hospitals and ultimately consumers. The 
proposal under consideration departs from that objective by asking commercial carriers 
and their members to fund the Model’s Medicare savings target, rather than driving true 
transformation of the delivery system.  
 

 CMMI has previously rejected cost-shifting proposals. In 2021, the HSCRC put 
forward a proposal to CMMI that would have used the payer differential to generate 
savings for Medicare Advantage plans, with the goal of increasing choice, enhanced 
benefit offerings, and competition that could be offered through a stronger MA market.  
This proposal was rejected by CMMI, because they do not support cost shifting in an all-
payer system.  We are concerned that this proposal could jeopardize the waiver – if the 
HSCRC relies on a payer differential adjustment to meet the savings target, and CMMI 

 
1 Kaiser Permanente comprises Kaiser Foundation Health Plan, Inc., the nation’s largest not-for-profit health plan, 
and its health plan subsidiaries outside California and Hawaii; the not-for-profit Kaiser Foundation Hospitals, which 
operates 39 hospitals and over 650 other clinical facilities; and the Permanente Medical Groups, self-governed 
physician group practices that exclusively contract with Kaiser Foundation Health Plan and its health plan subsidiaries 
to meet the health needs of Kaiser Permanente’s members.  



Kaiser Permanente 
Comments on Public Payer Differential Adjustment Proposal 
November 28, 2022 
 

2 
 

rejects that approach, the State will have lost valuable time to explore other options to 
achieve $300 million in savings by the end of 2023. 

 
 The proposal conflicts with the HSCRC’s past positions.  In 2018, the HSCRC 

approved a historic adjustment to the public payer differential.  At the time, Commission 
staff provided extensive analysis that demonstrated their policy rationale for the proposed 
adjustment.  This adjustment was based on the changes in bad debt percentages by payers 
due to increasing levels of uncompensated care. As part of that recommendation, the 
HSCRC stated that the change was being made for equity purposes and “the Commission 
should not use changes to the differential to meet TCOC savings performance 
requirements.” Furthermore, it noted that the Commission should “avoid future changes 
to the public payer differential to assure the stability of the system and to preserve the all-
payer nature of the Maryland Model.” 

 
We appreciate that the COVID-19 pandemic has put tremendous financial pressure on hospitals 
and are open to discussion about additional actions that could be taken to achieve financial 
stability. Thank you for the opportunity to comment. Please feel free to contact Allison Taylor at 
Allison.W.Taylor@kp.org or (202) 924-7496 with questions. 
   
Sincerely,   

 
Allison Taylor 
Director of Government Relations 
Kaiser Permanente  
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November 28, 2022 
 
 
Dear HSCRC Leadership Team, 
 
This letter is regarding the public payer differential change being considered by 
HSCRC.  However, I’d first like to take this opportunity to express appreciation 
and support for the Maryland Total Cost of Care program.  Over the years, the 
MidAtlantic Business Group on Health has sought to educate commercial 
healthcare purchasers (employers) on the unique situation that exists in Maryland.  
In fact, the Maryland TCOC approach aligns very well with what employers are 
driving for all over the country. 
 
I have recently learned that HSCRC is considering a recommendation to increase 
the public payer differential by one percent.  Of course, this will shift spending 
from public payers to commercial insurers (and indirectly to fully insured 
employers), self-insured employers, and ultimately workers.  
 
Certainly, hospitals face economic pressures.  However, shifting the responsibility 
for meeting these challenges to commercial purchasers of healthcare seems 
counter to the spirit and intention of the Maryland waiver.  Many employers 
(including not-for-profit employers) are also facing economic pressures, as are 
their employees.  I urge HSCRC to keep this conversation open, and to continue 
to find and consider options to avoid setting this precedent. 
 
Very few non-healthcare employers are aware of HSCRC’s existence, much less 
the details of HSCRC’s calculations, and are thus unlikely to weigh in on this 
situation.  Thanks for this opportunity to represent an employer’s viewpoint. 
 
 
 
 
 
John R. Miller 
Executive Director 
MidAtlantic Business Group on Health 
 
 
     
 
 









Katie Wunderlich
Executive Director
Health Services Cost Review Commission
4160 Patterson Avenue
Baltimore, MD 21215

November 28, 2022

Dear Ms. Wunderlich,

I am writing on behalf of Ascension Saint Agnes to provide feedback to the Health Services Cost
Review Commission (HSCRC) on the draft recommendation on adjustments to Maryland’s
Medicare Total Cost of Care (TCOC) Performance.

The HSCRC staff has proposed a series of reductions to increase Maryland’s Medicare savings
by a total of $102 million beginning January 1, 2023.  These reductions include:

● All-Payer Rate adjustment effectuated through hospital rate orders (reversal of 0.40%
provided in RY 2023 Update Factor)

● Medicare-only payment reductions effectuated through the Medicare Performance
Adjustment Savings Component

● Public Payer rate reductions through an increase to the Public Payer Differential for the
duration of FY 2023 and 2024

● State contribution through Medicaid Deficit Assessment or additional grant dollars

Ascension Saint Agnes appreciates the comprehensive approach that the HSCRC staff has
proposed, including leveraging other policy options such as reducing the Medicaid Deficit
Assessment, but we remain concerned about any reductions that are unnecessarily broad-based
and not directly targeted to providing savings to Medicare.  While we agree in the all-payer
nature of the TCOC Model and believe that it should be a central tenet of any customary actions
adopted by the HSCRC, our current situation is an outlier largely caused by circumstances
outside of Maryland’s control, including relying upon actuarial estimates provided by the Centers
for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) that proved to be largely inaccurate.  The goal of any

Ascension Saint Agnes
900 S. Caton Avenue
Baltimore, MD  21229
667-234-3114



reductions should be to balance between taking proactive steps to restore some of Maryland’s
savings under the model while not overly removing needed revenue from hospital rates while we
are still struggling with ongoing staffing and other inflationary issues.

Ascension Saint Agnes also supports a targeted approach to any reductions based on the
Integrated Efficiency Policy.  An across-the-board reduction that doesn’t distinguish between
inefficient and efficient hospitals is inconsistent with the HSCRC’s stated policy goals.  Any
actions taken by the HSCRC to improve Maryland’s current TCOC performance should be
consistent with existing policies that distinguish performance amongst hospitals and distribute
rewards and penalties accordingly.

Thank you again for the opportunity to provide feedback to the HSCRC on this important issue.

Sincerely,

Ed Lovern
President and CEO










